

# Information Series

Issue No. 424 September 5, 2017

# Russian INF Treaty Violations: Implications for the Nuclear Posture Review and the Future of the INF Treaty

#### Dr. Mark Schneider

Mark B. Schneider is a senior analyst at the National Institute for Public Policy and a former senior official in the Defense Department.

In 2014, the Obama administration determined, "...that the Russian Federation was in violation of its obligations under the INF Treaty not to possess, produce, or flight-test a ground-launched cruise missile (GLCM) with a range capability of 500 km to 5,500 km, or to possess or produce launchers of such missiles." However, it never revealed which missile was in violation of the Treaty. Soon after the Obama administration left office, Michael Gordon, writing in the *New York Times*, reported that Russia had actually deployed the prohibited cruise missile. This story was soon confirmed by the Trump administration, but the precise missile involved was still not revealed. In June 2017, an unclassified intelligence report by the National Air and Space Intelligence Center, U.S. Air Force (NASIC), indicated that Russia had deployed the 3M14, a ground-, sea- and submarine-launched cruise missile with a range of 2,500-km. The 3M-14 is the Russian Kalibr cruise missile. The military implications of the deployment of the Kalibr should be a significant issue in the Nuclear Posture Review (NPR).

The impressive capabilities of the Kalibr missile were demonstrated in Russian attacks in Syria which the Russian Defense Ministry said displayed an accuracy that "did not exceed three meters [miss distance]." The Russian press has long reported a Kalibr range of 2,500-km and President Vladimir Putin declared this missile "can be equipped either with conventional or special nuclear warheads." The June 2017 report of the Defense Intelligence Agency (DIA) on *Russia Military Power* noted, "The KALIBR-family of cruise missiles are some of Russia's most capable systems," have a "lower flight profile than other Russian cruise missile systems" [hence, enhancing its ability to penetrate air defenses],

This article is an expanded version of Mark B. Schneider, "The Nuclear Posture Review and the Future of the INF Treaty," *RealClear Defense*, August 8, 2017, available at http://www.realcleardefense.com/articles/2017/08/08/the\_nuclear\_posture\_review\_and\_the\_future\_of\_the\_inf\_treaty\_111994.html.



Information Series
Issue No. 424 | September 5, 2017

and are "capable of carrying conventional or nuclear warheads." It also said, "With the arrival of two KALIBR-equipped vessels in 2016, the Russian Baltic fleet presents a significant long-range precision conventional and theater nuclear strike threat to Western Europe." It is noteworthy that Russia's Defense Minister General of the Army Sergei Shoigu announced that in the second quarter of 2017 some 60 Kalibr missiles were delivered to the troops. <sup>10</sup> This number is apparently unprecedented and almost certainly fuels the prohibited deployment.

The ground-launched Kalibr missile will allow Russia to deploy large numbers of Kalibr missiles economically, dramatically increasing the threat to Europe and Asia. It no longer requires building expensive corvettes, frigates and destroyers to deploy Kalibrs legally because the typical launcher for a ground-launched cruise missile is a small military truck. Even the \$70-million dollar Bunyon-M class corvettes, <sup>11</sup> (designed to be an inexpensive Kalibr platform) which launched the first Kalibr attacks in Syria, are vastly more expensive than a few small military trucks and their supporting vehicles. Moreover, in July 2017, state-run *Sputnik News* reported that Russia's hypersonic cruise missile the Zircon, now being tested at speeds up to Mach 8, "can be fired from the same launchers as the cruise missiles Kalibr and the anti-ship missile Oniks..." <sup>12</sup> *Sputnik News* later reported that the Zircon "is designed for speeds of up to 12 times the speed of sound." <sup>13</sup> If so, its flight time-to-target would be comparable to ballistic missiles and it would be much less detectable and difficult to intercept.

The Oniks is a supersonic anti-ship/land-attack cruise missile, which is ground-launched by the Bastion system. According to the DIA report on *Russia Military Power*, the TSIRKON (Zircon), "is expected to enter service in 2018, [and] will have a 500 to 1,000-km range." <sup>14</sup> (This matches reports in the Russian state media that its range may be 1,000-km.<sup>15</sup>) The NASIC report says it is possibly nuclear capable. <sup>16</sup> Since its range is entirely within the INF Treaty prohibited zone, if the Zircon were launched from the ground-mobile launchers of the Kalibr, the Bastion or any other ground-mobile launcher it would be another serious violation of the INF Treaty. The Zircon could be an augmentation of the Kalibr and a potentially much more capable replacement for the Oniks in the Bastion system. Prohibited ground-launched deployment of the Zircon is a real possibility.

There are apparently more Russian violations of the INF Treaty than just the prohibited Kalibr production, testing and deployment. In July 2016, *Interfax*, Russia's main unofficial news agency, reported, "The Bastion coastal defense system has an operational range of 600 kilometers and can be used against surface ships of varying class and type..." <sup>17</sup> (The INF Treaty accountable range of the Bastion is almost certainly larger than the operational range because range for cruise missiles is calculated assuming fuel exhaustion. <sup>18</sup>) There are other press reports that the Bastion has a range of 600-1,000-km. <sup>19</sup> The Bastion has been used against ground targets in Syria. <sup>20</sup> If Russia is already violating the INF Treaty, they will hardly hesitate to upgrade the capabilities of the Bastion system.

There is another Russian ground-launched cruise missile, the R-500, part of the Iskander system, which is widely reported to have a range that is prohibited by the INF Treaty. In November 2007, *Ria Novosti*, an official Russian Government news agency, reported, "The flight range of a new cruise missile adapted for Iskander and successfully tested in May 2007 could exceed 500 km (310 miles)." In November 2008, it revealed that the potential range of the R-500 "can exceed 2,000 kilometers..." *Kommersant*, a major Russian publication, maintained that the range of the R-500 "can amount to 1,000 kilometers." Writing in *Ria Novosti* and for the *UPI*, Russian journalist Ilya Kramnik said that the range of the R-500, and possibly a second missile type, could be between 1,200 and 3,000-km. 14 In 2014, noted Russian journalist



Information Series
Issue No. 424 | September 5, 2017

Pavel Felgenhauer "said the missile (R-500) has been tested at a range of 1,000 km," but the "range could be extended up to 2,000-3,000 km by adding extra fuel tanks." <sup>25</sup>

These reports are quite credible because the R-500 is much too big to have a range of under 500-km. When it was first launched in 2007, then-Defense Minister Sergei Ivanov stated, "It can be used at long range with surgical precision, as doctors say." <sup>26</sup> The R-500 has now been deployed. <sup>27</sup> Russia may also be in the process of upgrading the R-500 system because there are reports that the Kalibr missile has become associated with it. <sup>28</sup>

There are issues with regard to the Russian RS-26 "ICBMs" compliance with the INF and START Treaties. Bill Gertz, writing in *The Washington Times* and in *The Washington Free Beacon*, has stated that an intelligence community official told him, "The intelligence community believes it's [the RS-26/Rubezh] an intermediate-range missile that [the Russians] have classified as an ICBM because it would violate the INF treaty' if its true characteristics were known..."<sup>29</sup> A number of prominent Russian experts have said the RS-26 has a theater-range attack mission. According to *Kommersant*, former Duma Defense Committee Vice Chairman Alexsey Arbatov, said, "...judging from the unofficial assessments of the experts, this system is also designed for intermediate-range targeting, which de facto corresponds to the category of missiles eliminated under the [INF] Treaty..."<sup>30</sup> He also linked the RS-26 MIRVed payload to intermediate-range targeting. Sergey Rogov, Vice Admiral (ret.) Valentin Kuznetsov, Colonel General (ret.) Viktor Yesin and Major General (ret.) Pavel Zolotarev, experts associated with the USA and Canada Institute of the Russian Academy of Science, have called the Rubezh "an ICBM but with reduced flight range (consequently, it can accomplish missions for the destruction of targets in the European Theater)."<sup>31</sup> According to the June 2017 NASIC report, "Russia claims it will deploy the RS-26 Rubezh for shorter-range targets..."<sup>32</sup>

It is unlikely that the RS-26 can actually fly to over 5,500-km with its full warhead load which is reported in the Russian state media to be four warheads of 300-kt.<sup>33</sup> The range of the RS-26 is clearly much less than any real Russian ICBM. (See chart on page 29 of the 2017 NASIC missile report.) The claim that the RS-26 is an "ICBM" is based completely on the Russian assertion that the missile was flown to 5,600-km on its first launch with a single RV.<sup>34</sup> The NASIC report does not confirm this but merely states the Russian press asserts this.<sup>35</sup>

Even if this is true, the missile was tested to the range of about 2,000 kilometers and with multiple warheads.<sup>36</sup> This has never happened before with regard to any ICBM. While there are occasional tests of Russian ICBMs to less than ICBM range,<sup>37</sup> the vast majority of ICBM tests fly to ICBM range. In fact, the possibility of avoiding the INF Treaty's restrictions by labeling a prohibited missile an "ICBM" in just this fashion was raised by U.S. senators during the INF Treaty ratification process, and such testing was authoritatively interpreted as a violation of the INF Treaty.

In 1988, Senator Sam Nunn (D., Ga.) stated that "during the hearings [on the INF Treaty], concern was expressed that the Soviets could develop and deploy a new type of ground-launched ballistic missile to replace the SS-20 if the missile were tested the first time at a range in excess of 5,500 kilometers, even if every other test was at INF ranges." Senator Nunn then quoted a letter from Assistant Secretary of State Ed Fox stating the Reagan administration's interpretation of the treaty as follows: "If the test at strategic range was with a configuration (booster, stages, postboost vehicle, RVs [reentry vehicles]) that is unlike that used for remaining tests of the system at INF range, the configuration tested to INF range would be



Information Series
Issue No. 424 | September 5, 2017

considered a new missile in the INF range and prohibited by the Treaty." <sup>38</sup> This describes the Russian-depicted RS-26 fact situation and the Fox letter characterizes it as a Treaty violation.

Later on, the Reagan administration stated that if such testing actually occurred it wanted to address the issue on a case-by-case basis. When it did happen, the Obama administration ignored the Fox interpretation and apparently did not do any case-by-case analysis of the RS-26 fact situation. This appears to be a violation of the Biden condition for INF Treaty ratification which stated that a Treaty must be interpreted consistent with the way it was authoritatively explained to the Senate. Ironically, the Obama administration is the only one to have violated the Biden condition.

There is also a New START Treaty compliance issue relating to the RS-26. The RS-26 apparently uses the first two stages of the SS-27,<sup>39</sup> which is an ICBM maintained, stored and transported as an assembled missile in a launch canister. If so, this is a violation of the New START Treaty because the first stage of the missile is coming out of a production facility in two upper stage configurations. The same provision was in the START Treaty and it was authoritatively interpreted during the Clinton administration when two versions of the SS-25 ICBM were produced.<sup>40</sup> Significantly, the House Armed Services Committee is attempting to mandate a study of the RS-26 compliance issue.<sup>41</sup>

The threat to U.S. allies from the RS-26 is quite substantial. The argument that it does not matter if the RS-26 violates the INF Treaty because it will be captured by the New START Treaty is apparently bogus. In 2010, then-Senator Jon Kyl (R-AZ) noted, "It is clear from the [Senate Foreign Relations Committee] report that the language [in the New START Treaty] would not cover rail-mobile systems if Russia were to reintroduce them." A Not surprisingly, Russia has announced it is developing a rail-mobile ICBM. Significantly, the New START Treaty omitted all references to rail-mobile ICBMs and changed the mobile ICBM launcher definition to exclude them. It is reported that the rail-mobile ICBM will be based on the RS-24/Yars ICBM. Colonel (ret.) Viktor Litovkin, now a noted, if hardline, Russian journalist, wrote in the state media that the MS-26 [RS-26] Rubezh missile will be deployed on the rail-mobile launcher. If so, potentially significant numbers of the RS-26 missiles and their warheads will not be limited by New START unless the Treaty is amended. The U.S. resolution of ratification requires a Treaty amendment to bring rail-mobile ICBMs into the New START Treaty. The Obama administration certainly did not negotiate any Treaty amendment bringing rail-mobile launchers into the New START Treaty and apparently did not even try.

There are major INF Treaty compliance issues associated with Russian surface-to-air missiles and missile defense interceptors. While the INF Treaty allows INF-range missiles of this type, it does so provided they are "solely" for air or missile defense. <sup>47</sup> In July 2010, Pavel Felgengauer wrote, "...Moscow plans to covertly quit the 1987 treaty on medium and short-range missiles" because the Russian S-300 and the S-400 air defense missiles, the new S-500 air and missile defense interceptor and the Moscow ABM interceptors are nuclear armed and can function as "dual-use as conventional or nuclear medium or shorter range ballistic missiles." <sup>48</sup> He also wrote that this capability was actually demonstrated in the Russian Far East Vostok-2010 military exercise. <sup>49</sup> *Red STAR*, the official newspaper for the Russian Defense Ministry, has reported that Russia has 700 nuclear warheads for the Moscow ABM and its surface-to-air missiles. <sup>50</sup> In April 2015, Felgenhauer wrote that the Russian S-300 system (the shortest range of the systems he listed) has a nuclear ground-attack capability with a range of "up to 400 kilometers." <sup>51</sup> This article contained a link to a statement by the President of Belarus to the effect that the



Information Series
Issue No. 424 | September 5, 2017

S-300 had a surface-to-surface capability. In February 2016, Felgenhauer noted that the S-300PMU2, which Russia has sold to Iran, can attack "land and sea targets" with precision accuracy.<sup>52</sup>

Evidence for the reported surface-to-surface role has now appeared in the Russian state media. In February 2016, *TASS* reported the S-400 "can also be used against ground objectives." <sup>53</sup> *TASS* has reported this many times. State-run *Russia Today* has said the S-400 can strike ground and naval targets. <sup>54</sup> In March 2017, *TASS* quoted Col. Alexander Gordeyev, the head of the Eastern Military District's press service, as saying, "Crews of the S-300 missile systems performed rocket strikes at ground air defense objects of a simulated enemy." <sup>55</sup>

If what Felgenhauer says is true, the Moscow ABM system violated the INF Treaty since the first day it was in force because the range of some of its interceptors was long.<sup>56</sup> Whether the S-300 and S-400 surface-to-air missiles violate the INF Treaty depends upon their testing history. If the S-500 has a surface-to-surface role, it would be virtually impossible for this missile, with a stated intercept range of 600-km,<sup>57</sup> not to violate the INF Treaty once it is fully tested.

While this may not be a violation of the INF Treaty, Russia is in the process of circumventing it by the deployment of an advanced version of the nuclear capable Iskander-M ballistic missile with a reported range of 600-1,000-km.<sup>58</sup> The Treaty accountable range of ballistic missiles is the maximum tested range, not range potential as is the case with cruise missiles. It is probably not necessary to test the Iskander-M to its maximum range to have confidence in its capabilities in the 500-1,000-km range band.

Writing in September 2011, Russian journalist Vladimir Kudelev noted that Russia's Federal Space Agency published a request for proposals for "the elimination of the solid-propellant rocket engines and warheads of intercontinental ballistic missiles (ICBMs) of the Kuryer, Skorost, and Topol-M missile complexes and the Bark submarine-launched ballistic missiles (SLBMs)." The problem, as Kudelev noted, was that the Skorost was "erroneously described as an ICBM" because it "had a maximum range of 4,000 km." Since the missile had been flight tested in the 1980s, it should have been declared and eliminated under the INF Treaty. While this may not be a current compliance issue if the missiles have been eliminated due to age, it would be useful for the NPR to look at the issue of how many of these missiles were produced and when they were produced. This has substantial implications for accurately assessing the scope of Russian cheating.

What does this mean for the NPR? First, Russia is now aware that we are very reluctant to react to its arms control violations. Consequently, Russia will violate any arms control agreement to the extent it finds necessary or convenient. If it gets away with violating the INF Treaty, the scope of its other arms control violations will likely increase. Second, the politics of arms control compliance will restrict dissemination of critical information to much of the military. This has happened before, and it will happen again. Third, diplomacy will not resolve the INF issues and there will never be any NATO consensus on an arms control compliance issue. Hence, the U.S. must act on its own like the Reagan administration did when it terminated U.S. observance (under a "no undercut" policy) of the SALT I and II agreements in response to Soviet violations. Fourth, we have to deter a range of Russian military options that directly result from their violation and circumvention of the INF Treaty and their political commitments under the 1991-1992 Presidential Nuclear Initiatives regarding tactical nuclear weapons. Russia has achieved an enormous superiority in non-strategic nuclear systems that we cannot have because of continued unilateral U.S. compliance with the INF Treaty and the political commitments that



INFORMATION SERIES
Issue No. 424 | September 5, 2017

Russia is violating. In effect, Russia has reconstituted the Soviet non-strategic or theater/tactical nuclear Triad while we have reduced our capability to dual capable fighter aircraft carrying only gravity bombs. This leaves us much more vulnerable than we should be which, in turn, could result in Russian first use of tactical nuclear weapons in a war against NATO. Today, the INF Treaty provides no security benefit for the U.S. or NATO. Its verification regime is long dead and, moreover, even if it still existed, it would not provide information relevant to the existing compliance issues unless Russia were really stupid and deployed prohibited missiles at bases open to inspection.

The military implications of the INF Treaty violations are stark. The Soviet INF-range ground-launched missile capability was extensive, but it was entirely nuclear and the missiles were not very accurate. The emerging pattern of Russian INF Treaty violations will result in a force even more threatening. Russia is migrating to a ground-launched missile force that will probably be 100% dual capable with high accuracy. Russian ground-launched cruise missiles will also probably become hypersonic. Russian INF-range missiles probably carry precision low-yield and low-collateral damage nuclear weapons as well as traditional high-yield weapons and a variety of conventional weapons. U.S. INF missiles have migrated to the Smithsonian, and, unless we change policy, they will remain there.

The NPR should address the implications of the Russian INF Treaty violations for global stability. China is also a beneficiary of the INF Treaty which is now providing no security benefit for the U.S. or our Asian allies. Indeed, the 2017 edition of the Pentagon's annual China report confirms China is deploying the new DF-26 IRBM which "is capable of conducting conventional and nuclear precision strikes against ground targets and conventional strikes against naval targets in the western Pacific Ocean." <sup>62</sup> The large Chinese force of ground-launched INF-range missiles could determine the outcome of a major war as well as making it much more likely.

Failure to react to Russia's violations of its arms control commitments will significantly enhance the risk of war. The Reagan administration, which concluded the INF Treaty, would have terminated it in response to Russia's egregious behavior. Its termination of the SALT I and II agreements in response to Soviet violations very likely contributed to the negotiation of the START and INF Treaties and resulted in some corrective action with regard to Soviet violations in the late Soviet period. The failure of all administrations after George H.W. Bush to punish Russia for arms control violations has contributed to the situation we now face.

Compliance with arms control agreements is critical to our national security and global stability. Unilateral compliance with arms control agreements is tantamount to unilateral disarmament. As President Ronald Reagan stated in 1982, "Simply collecting agreements will not bring peace. Agreements genuinely reinforce peace only when they are kept. Otherwise, we are building a paper castle that will be blown away by the winds of war." 63

1. U.S. Department of State, Adherence to and Compliance with Arms Control, Nonproliferation, and Disarmament Agreements and Commitments (Washington, D.C.: Department of State, July 2014), p. 8, available at http://www.state.gov.documents/organization/230108.pdf.



Issue No. 424 | September 5, 2017

- 2. Michael R. Gordon, "Russia Deploys Missile, Violating Treaty and Challenging Trump," *The New York Times*, February 14, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/02/14/world/europe/russia-cruise-missile-arms-control-treaty.html.
- 3. ADM Harry B. Harris, Jr., "WEST 2017 Keynote: 'The View from the Indo-Asia-Pacific'," *PACOM.mil*, February 22, 2017, available at http://www.pacom.mil/Media/Speeches-Testimony/Article/1089966/west-2017-keynote-the-view-from-the-indo-asia-pacific/.; Steve Holland, "Trump wants to make sure U.S. nuclear arsenal at 'top of the pack'," *Reuters*, February 24, 2017, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-trump-exclusive-idUS KBN1622IF.
- 4. Defense Intelligence Ballistic Missile Analysis Committee, National Air and Space Intelligence Center, *Ballistic and Cruise Missile Threat*, NASIC-1031-0985-2017, (Wright-Patterson Air Force Base Oh: National Air and Space Intelligence Center, June 2017), p. 37, available at https://fas.org/wp-content/uploads/media/NASIC2017.pdf.
- 5. CSIS, "SS-N-30A (Kalibr)," (Washington, D.C.: Center for Strategic and International Studies, August 11, 2016,) available at https://missilethreat.csis.org/missile/ss-n-30a/.; Office of Naval Intelligence, *The Russian Navy*, (Washington D.C.: Office of Naval Intelligence, December 2015), p. 35, available at http://www.oni.navy.mil/Portals/12/Intel%20agencies/russia/Russia%202015 print.pdf?ver=2015-12-14-082038-923.
- 6. "Russia agreed with partners in advance on cruise missile strikes on IS militants in Syria," *TASS.ru*, October 7, 2015, available at http://tass.ru/en/defense/826967S Russia agreed with partners in advance on cruise missile strikes on IS militants in Syria.
- 7. "Meeting with Defence Minister Sergei Shoigu," *Kremlin.ru*, December 8, 2015, available at http://en.Kremlin.ru/events/president/news/50892.
- 8. U.S. Defense Intelligence Agency, *Russia Military Power: Building a Military to Support Great Power Aspirations*, (Washington D.C.: Defense Intelligence Agency, 2017), p. 78, available at http://www.dia.mil/Portals/27/Documents/News/Military%20Power%20.Publications/Russia%20Military%20Power%20Report%202017.p df.
- 9. Ibid., p. 68.
- 10. "Minister of Defence of the Russian Federation General of the Army Sergei Shoigu held the Single day of military production acceptance," *Russian Ministry of Defense*, July 26, 2017, available at http://eng.mil.ru/en/news\_page/country/more.htm?id=12134754@egNews.
- 11. "Project 21631," Deagel.com, July 19, 2017, available at http://www.deagel.com/Fighting-Ships/Project-21631\_a002256002.aspx.
- 12. "Hypersonic Shield: Why Russia's Zircon Missile Could Be a Game Changer," *Sputnik News*, July 17, 2017, available at https://sputniknews.com/military/201707171055619054-russia-zircon-missile-development/.
- 13. "Russia Achieves 'Considerable' Success in Hypersonic Arms Development," *Sputnik News*, July 28, 2018, available at https://sputniknews.com/russia/201707281055954607-russia-hypersonic-weapons/.
- 14. U.S. Defense Intelligence Agency, Russia Military Power: Building a Military to Support Great Power Aspirations, op. cit., p. 79.
- 15. "Russian Navy to have nigh-unstoppable hypersonic missiles by 2018 report," *RT*, April 20, 2016, available at https://www.rt.com/news/340397-russian-army-goes-hypersonic/.
- 16. National Air and Space Intelligence Center, Ballistic and Cruise Missile Threat, op. cit., p. 37.
- 17. "Russian Navy to get 5 coastal defense missile systems by end of 2016 source (Part 2)," *Interfax*, July 22, 2016, available at http://www.dialog.com/proquestdialog/.
- 18. "Intermediate-Range and Shorter-Range Nuclear Forces (INF) Treaty: Table of Contents," Article VII, paragraph 4, available at http://www.acq.osd.mil/tc/treaties/inf/index.htm.
- 19. "Bastion-P Costal defense missile system," *MilitaryToday.com*, no date, available at http://www.militarytoday.com/missiles/bastion\_p.htm.; Franz-Stefan Gady, "Russia's New Stealth Frigate to Be Commissioned in November 2017," *The Diplomat*, May 17, 2017, available at http://thediplomat.com/2017/05/russias-new-stealth-frigate-to-be-commissioned-in-november-2017/.; Sergey Sukhankin, "Russia Claims Hypersonic Missile



Issue No. 424 | September 5, 2017

Test," *The Jamestown Institute*, May 2, 2017, available at http://www.realcleardefense.com/articles/2017/05/02/russia\_claims\_hypersonic\_missile\_test\_111284.html.; "Alexei Ramm, "'Med Forces': 'Russia is strengthening the Baltic grouping: Bal, Bastion, and Kalibr missile complexes will secure the country's northwestern region'," *Izvestia*, October 26, 2013, available at http://www.dialog.com/proquestdialog/.

- 20. Nicholas de Larrinaga, Sean O'Connor, and Neil Gibson, "Russia reveals Bastion-P deployment, land attack role in Syria," *IHS Jane's Defence Weekly*, November 16, 2016, available at http://www.janes.com/article/65517/russia-reveals-bastion-p-deployment-land-attack-role-in-syria.
- 21. "Russia to compensate for INF losses with Iskander missile system," *Ria Novosti*, November 14, 2007, available at http://www.en.rian.ru/russia/20071114/88066432.html.
- 22. Ilya Kramnik, "The Iskander: a story of a new face-off," *Ria Novosti*, November 19, 2008, available at http://www.en.rian.ru/analysis/20081110/118218596.html.
- 23. Mikhail Barabanov, "The Iskander Factor," *Kommsersant*, November 9, 2008, available at http://www.kommersant.com/p1052937/r\_527/Iskander\_missiles\_to\_counterbalance\_American\_AMD\_system s/.
- 24. Ilya Kramnik, "Sticking An Iskander Missile Into The ABM Shield Part One," *UPI*, November 19, 2008, available at http://www.spacewar.com/reports/Sticking\_An\_Iskander\_Missile\_Into\_The\_ABM\_Shield\_Part\_One \_999.html.; Ilya Kramnik, "Missile bargaining: Iskanders for missile defense," *Ria Novosti*, January 29, 2009, available at http://www.en.rian.ru/analysis/20090129/119877816.html.
- 25. Jerome Cartillier and Jo Biddle, "US calls on Moscow to get rid of banned arms," AFP, July 29, 2014, available at http://news.yahoo.com/russia-violated-arms-treaty-testing-cruise-missile-us-0027496
  93.html;\_ylt=A0LEVj1Ex3VVO9YAtmwnnllQ;\_ylu=X3oDMTEzZWJidTA2BGNvbG8DYmYxBHBvcwMxBHZ0a WQDRkZHRTAxXzEEc2VjA3Nv#.
- 26. "Putin: U.S. Pursuing 'Imperialist' Policy," *The Associated Press*, February 11, 2009, available at http://www.cbsnews.com/8301-202\_162-2872235.html.
- 27. "Russia: Engineering Design Bureau Creates A New Missile For Tactical Complex 'Iskander-M'," *ARMS-TASS*, February 10, 2014, available at http://www.dialog.com/proquestdialog/.
- 28. Stephen Forss, "The Russian Operational Tactical Iskander Missile System," Helsinki Finland: National Defence University, 2012, p. 16, available at https://www.doria.fi/bitstream/handle/10024/84362/StratL4\_42w.pdf.; "Iskander's Reach," *Russian Defense Policy*, November 20, 2016, available at https://russiandefpolicy.blog/2016/11/20/iskanders-reach/.
- 29. Bill Gertz, "Russian aggression: Putin violating nuclear missile treaty," *The Washington Times*, June 25, 2013, available at http://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2013/jun/25/russia-violating-1987-nuclear-missile-treaty/?page=all#pagebreak.
- 30. "Russia: US Suspicions of Russi[a]n Violations of INF Treaty Refuted," *Kommersant*, December 12, 2013, available at http://www.dialog.com/proquestdialog/.
- 31. "Russian Experts Assess U.S. Missile Defense Capabilities, List Topics for Arms Negotiations," *Nezavisimoye Voyennoye Obozreniye Online*, August 5, 2013, available at http://www.dialog.com/proquestdialog/.
- 32. U.S. Defense Intelligence Agency, *Russia Military Power: Building a Military to Support Great Power Aspirations*, op. cit., p. 38.
- 33. "Doomsday Weapon: Russia's New Missile Shocks and Dazzles US, China," *Sputnik News*, March 9, 2016, available at http://sputniknews.com/russia/20160309/1036002714/russia-missile-shocker.html.
- 34. "Russia's Strategic Missile Forces upgrade combat control systems," *ITAR-TASS*, January 2, 2014, available at http://www.en.itar-tass.com/russia/713674.
- 35. National Air and Space Intelligence Center, Ballistic and Cruise Missile Threat, op. cit., p. 38.



Issue No. 424 | September 5, 2017

- 36. Pavel Podvig, "Russia continues tests of new ICBM, named Rubezh," RussianForces.org, June 6, 2013, available at http://russianforces.org/blog/2013/06/russia\_continues\_tests\_of\_new.shtml.
- 37. Ibid.
- 38. "Markups and Hearings Before the Committee on Foreign Relations United States Senate One Hundredth Congress Second Session on The Treaty Between the United States of American and the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics on the Elimination of Their Elimination of the Intermediate-range and Shorter-range Missiles," March 22, 23, 24, 28, 29 and 30, and May 1988, Part 6, p. 137, available at https://babel.hathitrust.org/cgi/pt?id=mdp. 390150147 54454;view=1up;seq=1.
- 39. Pavel Podvig, "More news about RS-26 missile," *RussianForces.org*, December 18, 2013, available at http://russianforces.org/blog/2013/12/more\_news\_about\_rs-26\_missile.shtml.
- 40. The START Treaty, Joint Statement 21, available at http://www.acq.osd.mil/tc/treaties/start1/other/jcic\_joint\_statements/joint\_statements\_21.htm.
- 41. Pavel Podvig, "RS-26 and other intermediate-range ICBMs," *RussianForces.org*, July 18, 2017, available at http://russianforces.org/blog/2017/07/rs-26\_and\_other\_intermediate-r.shtml.
- 42. "Russia Plans Rail-Mounted Missiles to Counter US Global Strike Program," *Ria Novosti*, December 18, 2013, available at http://en.ria.ru/military\_news/20131218/185683711/Russia-Plans-Rail-Mounted-Missiles-to-Counter-US-Global-Strike.html.; "Russia designing 'new' rail-mobile ICBM system, troops getting new missiles," *Interfax-AVN*, December 13, 2013.; "Russia steps up developing new rail-mobile missile systems," *Interfax*, December 26, 2012, available at http://rbth.ru/articles/2012/12/26/Russia\_steps\_up\_developing\_new\_rail-mobile\_missile\_systems\_21476.html.
- 43. Christopher Ford, "Does 'New START' Fumble Reloads and Rail Mobile ICBMs?," *NewParadigmsForum.com*, April 26, 2010, available at http://www.newparadigmsforum.com/
  New\_Paradigms\_Forum/Nuclear\_Weapons/Entries/2010/4/26\_New\_START\_Fumbles\_Missile\_REloads\_and\_
  Rail-Mobile\_ICBMs.html.; "An Independent Assessment of New START Treaty," *Heritage Foundation*, April 30, 2010, available at http://www.heritage.org/arms-control/report/independent-assessment-new-start.
- 44. "Russia successfully tests latest 'YARS' intercontinental ballistic missile," *RT*, December 24, 2013, available at http://rt.com/news/yars-missile-russia-launch-729/.
- 45. Viktor Litovkin, "Trans-Siberian Firepower Russia Just Armed Trains with Nuclear ICBMs -- The Trans-Siberian Railroad just got an upgrade," *Russia Beyond the Headlines*, May 17, 2016, available at http://russia-insider.com/en/military/trans-siberian-firepower-russia-just-armed-trains-nuclear-icbms/ri14384.
- 46. U.S. Senate Resolution of Ratification for the New START Treaty, December 22, 2010, understanding 2b and 2d, available at foreign.senate.gov/download/?id=E4C3A1B3-D023-4F58-8690.
- 47. The INF Treaty, Article VII, paragraph 3, available at http://www.acq.osd.mil/tc/treaties/inf/text.htm#article4.
- 48. Pavel Felgenhauer, "Russia Seeks to Impose New ABM Treaty on the US by Developing BMD," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Vol. 7, No. 136 (July 16, 2010), available at http://www.jamestown.org/single/?no\_cache=1&tx\_Ttnews[tt\_news]=36624.
- 49 Ibid
- 50. "In a Broad Context," *Krasnaya Zvezda Online*, April 29, 2011, available at http://www.dialog.com/proquestdialog/.
- 51. Pavel Felgenhauer, "Moscow Is Ready to Supply Iran With Powerful S-300 Missiles," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Vol. 12, No. 71 (April 16, 2015), available at http://www.jamestown.org/single/?tx\_ttnews[tt\_news]=43800&no\_cache=1#.VTgxxpN4d0Q.
- 52. Pavel Felgenhauer, "Russia's S-300 Shipment to Iran Appears Stalled Again, *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Vol. 13, No. 33 (February 18, 2016), available at http://www.jamestown.org/single/?tx\_ttnews[tt\_news]=45106&no\_cache=1#.Vs3kmeZOyUk.



Issue No. 424 | September 5, 2017

- 53. "Russian Armed Forces will get five S-400 air defense systems in September-October 2016," TASS, February 29, 2016, available at http://tass.ru/en/defense/859641.
- 54. "S-400 missile defense regiment takes up combat duty outside Moscow (VIDEO)," *Sputnik News*, January 11, 2017, available at https://www.rt.com/news/373371-moscow-air-defense-s400/.
- 55. "S-300 missiles strike simulated enemy's ground air defenses in East Siberian drills," *TASS*, March 31, 2017, available at http://tass.com/defense/938610.
- 56. U.S. Department of Defense, *Soviet Military Power* (Washington, D.C.: Department of Defense, 1987), p. 47, available at http://edocs.nps.edu/2014/May/SovietMilPower1987.pdf.
- 57. "Russia Develops the S-500 a New Anti-Missile Defense System," *DefenseUpdate.com*, September 26, 2009, available at http://defense-update.com/20090925\_s-500.html.; 'Russia: S-500 Missile Defense System To Enter Service in 2015," *Moscow Argumenty Nedeli Online*, October 14, 2010, available at http://www.dialog.com/proquestdialog/.
- 58. "Army Brigade To Be Equipped With Iskander Systems This Year Commander," *ITAR-TASS*, September 28, 2009, available at http://www.dialog.com/proquestdialog/.; "Russia deploys missiles on NATO doorstep: Lithuania," *AFP*, October 16, 2016, available at http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/world/europe/Russia-deploys-missiles-on-NATO-doorstep-Lithuania/articleshow/54754894.cms.; Viktor Myasnikov, "Full Aft. Verbal Arms Race Is Under Way and Has Prospects of Becoming Real One," *Moscow Nezavisimaya Gazeta*, Nov 21, 2007, available at http://www.dialog.com/proquestdialog/.
- 59. Vladimir Kudelev, "The Super-Accurate Skorost and the Undetectable Kuryer. The Forgotten Unique Developments of Aleksandr Nadiradze," *Voyenno-Promyshlennyy Kuryer Online*, October 12, 2011, available at http://www.dialog.com/proquestdialog/.
- 60. "Russia: Recommendations Made for Upgrading Strategic Nuclear Forces for Strategic Deterrence Mission," *Nezavisimoye Voyennoye Obozreniye*, September 16, 2013, available at http://www.dialog.com/proquestdialog/.
- 61. Principal Findings on the Capabilities of the United States to Monitor the SALT II Treaty Report of the Senate Select Committee on Intelligence, United States Senate, October 1979, pp. 3–4.; 2. "The Select Committee Investigative Record," *The Village Voice*, February 16, 1978, p. 92.
- 62. U.S. Department of Defense, *Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China* 2017 (Washington, D.C.: Department of Defense, 2017), p. 31, available at https://www.defense.gov/Portals/1/Documents/pubs/2017\_China\_Military\_Power\_Report.PDF?ver=2017-06-06-141328-770.
- 63. Ronald Reagan, "Remarks in New York, New York, Before the United Nations General Assembly Special Session Devoted to Disarmament," *University of Texas*, June 17, 1982, available at http://www.reagan.utexas.edu/archives/speeches/1982/61782a.htm\_.

The views in this Information Series are those of the authors and should not be construed as official U.S. Government policy, the official policy of the National Institute for Public Policy or any of its sponsors. For additional information about this publication or other publications by the National Institute Press, contact: Editor, National Institute Press, 9302 Lee Highway, Suite 750 | Fairfax, VA 22031 | (703) 293-9181 | www.nipp.org. For access to previous issues of the National Institute Press Information Series, please visit http://www.nipp.org/national-institute-press/information-series/.

© National Institute Press, 2017